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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 28, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairman Hawawini called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  He advised that Chairman Hunter was expected to arrive later in the meeting.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, and Maturo


Late:
Commissioner Lentz (arrived at 7:32 p.m.) and Chairman Hunter (arrived at 9:00 p.m.)


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, Special Legal Counsel Leiter
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Maturo moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz and Chairman Hunter absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of April 5, 2007 Special Meeting


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the minutes of the April 5 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz and Chairman Hunter absent during voting).

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of April 12, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Maturo pointed out a spelling that Ms. Fraune’s name was misspelled on Page 2.  


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the minutes of the April 12 meeting as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 4 - 0 (Chairman Hunter absent during voting).


3.
Approval of Draft Minutes of April 19, 2007 Special Meeting


Commissioner Maturo drew attention to the fourth full paragraph on Page 7 and recommended revising the second sentence to read, “Some Commissioners indicated they were disappointed with the turnout.”  She clarified that she was pleased to see the citizens who did attend.


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the minutes of the April 19 meeting as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 4 - 0 (Chairman Hunter absent during voting).


4.
Approval of Draft Minutes of April 26, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the minutes of the April 26 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Maturo abstaining, Chairman Hunter absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Acting Chairman Hawawini acknowledged receipt of a grant deed from Joel Diaz and a letter from Frances Harrison regarding 355-357 Humboldt Road, staff’s summary of build-out in the Sierra Point subarea, a letter from Kori Eastwood regarding the Bank of America sign review, emailed photographs of 455 Alvarado Street, a copy of a letter from Community Development Director Prince in response to a Sign Review application for 3994 Bayshore Boulevard, and a notice regarding Midway Village and Bayshore Park in Daly City.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  355-357 Humboldt Road; Variance V-3-07, variance to allow lot line adjustment to reconfigure 4 lots to create two building sites and provide 5-ft. side setback for existing nonconforming duplex, resulting in vacant building site with less than 50-ft. standard width; Joel Diaz, applicant; Tami Quan, Dave Bostrom & Joel Diaz, owners; APN 007-313-180


Commissioner Lentz announced that he was recusing himself from discussion or voting on this item because he lived within close proximity to the project site.  He left the dais and departed from the room.


Senior Planner Tune stated that this item was continued from the June 14 meeting.  He said the applicant is requesting a variance to allow a lot line adjustment that would result in a vacant building site less than the standard 50-foot width at its middle.  


Senior Planner Tune noted that the staff report contains two alternative draft resolutions.  He explained that the one approving the variance with additional conditions presented by staff on June 14 included options to either preserve the existing oak tree or replace it with three oak trees to be planted at the rear of the site.  He noted potential additional conditions were discussed during the public hearing, include requirements for design review for one or both sites and upgrading the parking for the nonconforming duplex.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the other alternative draft resolution is for denial of the variance.


Acting Chairman Hawawini opened the public hearing and invited comments first from the applicant.


Joel Diaz, applicant, displayed photographs showing examples of existing buildings elsewhere in Brisbane that were successfully renovated and repaired.  He noted that renovation of old buildings should be encouraged because repairs usually take less time than demolition and new construction, and preserving smaller old houses helps maintain Brisbane’s charm and small-town character and provide more affordable housing.


Mr. Diaz said there were alternatives to a variance, but coming to the Planning Commission and having a public hearing could result in a project that meets the needs of both the developer and neighbors.


Mr. Diaz requested that the Planning Commission revise Condition A.2 to allow replacement of the existing oak tree with three new trees planted on the side of the lot rather than in the rear.  He noted placing the trees on the side will provide a buffer and screen between the two houses.  He also asked for flexibility to plant a mixture of trees, such as bay laurel, rather than just oak.


Referring to Condition C, Mr. Diaz requested a 10-foot rear setback, consistent with the standard for this zoning district, instead of the recommended 20-foot setback.


Mr. Diaz noted that Condition D requires a fence at the rear of the property.  He stated that he had no objection to construction of a fence, as long as this was acceptable to the neighbors.


In light of the lengthy agenda, Acting Chairman Hawawini asked members of the public to keep their remarks brief and to-the-point.


Michele Salmon showed a photograph of the large oak tree situated within the City right-of-way.  She said widening the road on the other side may not be feasible because the house on that side has erosion problems.  She noted that granting a variance could result in a very large house being built on the vacant site and then the existing building being enlarged.  She emphasized that the reasons for Brisbane’s zoning regulations are to provide better parking and access to improve safety of the area.  She objected to granting a variance in this case, especially since no designs have been submitted for either building site.


Terry O’Connell disputed Mr. Diaz’s characterization that approving a variance could produce a better result for the community.  She noted that creating a new nonconforming lot would only benefit Mr. Diaz and other speculators.  She expressed her opinion that it was not a good idea for the City to grant variances that could result in impacts on parking and privacy.  She urged the City to require conformity of the existing duplex.  She contended that the City will lose this control if a variance is granted.


Ms. O’Connell commented that Mr. Diaz is an experience real estate developer who knew what he was getting into when he purchased the property.  She urged the City to insist that he play by the rules, and she recommended denial of the variance.


Acting Chairman Hawawini noted that the Planning Commission also received a letter from Jeff Zajas opposing the variance.


Frances Harrison said she had concerns about the sewer line serving the existing duplex.  She noted that it is located along the boundary between her property and 355-357 Humboldt Road and was constructed of terra cotta with a shallow placement, which does not meet current City standards.  She recommended relocating the sewer line and any new sewer connections from her property.  Ms. Harrison said any sewer lines to the 355-357 Humboldt Road property should be connected to the line on Humboldt Road rather than Lehning Way.  She added that she had spoken to the City Engineer, and he had no objections to her request.


Linda Salmon said that if the Planning Commission allows the application to go forward, a condition should be requiring to remove one of the two existing units in the grandfathered duplex.  She explained that this would result in a total of two dwellings  on two building sites.  Otherwise, she noted, the applicant will have three sites on two sites.


Ms. Salmon commented that newly planted replacement trees will not be an adequate substitute for the existing large oak tree.  She noted that if the occupants of the house plant a garden and begin watering the area, the oak tree will die.  She said Brisbane is already losing trees at an alarming rate, and the City should not allow loss of another heritage tree.  


Ms. Salmon pointed out that this application does not involve a hardship situation; rather, this applicant will profit from the variance.  She stated that the purpose of a variance is to accommodate site constraints, hardship, and unusual circumstances, none of which she said are present in this case.


Michael Foley requested that the Planning Commission deny the proposal.  He said denial of the variance does not infringe on the property owner’s right to develop the land.  He noted the property was purchased with complete knowledge of its constraints.  He observed that not one member of the community spoke in favor of the application.


Mr. Foley said he was troubled by two points raised at the last meeting.  First, he noted, Mr. Diaz indicated that he could simply apply for a lot line adjustment and avoid having to go through the public process.  Second, he expressed concern about removal of trees other than those highlighted in the correspondence between the applicant and the City.  Mr. Foley stated that the existing oak tree was severely pruned and the lower bark was scarred, jeopardizing its ability to survive.  He urged the Planning Commission to deny this request because it circumvents the planning process and disregards public sentiment.


Monera Mason spoke in favor of Mr. Diaz’s proposal.  She said preservation of oak trees should not be given a higher priority than affordable housing.  She objected to requiring the duplex to be converted to a single dwelling unit.  She stated that she currently lives in a duplex, as do many other families in Brisbane, and duplexes are part of Brisbane’s character.


Mr. Diaz clarified that he did not intend to remove the large oak tree along the street.  He said he measured the street again and it appears the road could be widened without impacting that tree.  


With respect to the sewer line, Mr. Diaz stated that his property has a sewer easement, as evidenced in the deed provided to the Commission.  He drew attention to the site survey to show the locations of the easement, the neighbor’s house, and the existing duplex.  


Mr. Diaz contended that the duplex itself is not a nonconforming use, although the structure is nonconforming.  He said that at the time the building was constructed, there were two legal building sites, since the entire property consisted of a total of four record lots.  Mr. Diaz added that secondary dwelling units are allowed in the district, so a maximum of four units theoretically could be constructed on two building sites.


Mr. Diaz stated that variances are for everyone, and the benefits to the community and neighbors’ property values should be considered.  He noted that although he purchased his property for investment, he was giving something up in exchange for the variance, and the eventual result will improve the entire neighborhood.


Mr. Diaz clarified that he obtained permission from the City before cutting any trees.  He said acacias are not protected trees, and protected trees are allowed to be pruned up to 50 percent of their foliage or 30 percent of their height.  He offered to replace the large oak tree on his property with several new trees.


Mr. Diaz indicated a willingness to block access from Ms. Harrison’s property, by constructing a fence, to plant replacement trees, to protect the large oak along the street, and to upgrade the existing duplex.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the possibility of connecting the sewer line to Humboldt Road.  Mr. Diaz said he would rather not have to pump sewage uphill because sewer pumps frequently fail.  He indicated an easement is already in place for both building sites, and using that gravity-based sewer line would be a better option.  Mr. Diaz offered to check the existing line for leaks and replace the old pipe as necessary.


Referring to Condition C, Commissioner Maturo asked if Mr. Diaz was requesting a 10-foot setback in both the front and the rear.  Mr. Diaz said the staff is proposing a 20-foot setback for the rear, where a 10-foot setback is standard for this zoning district.  He explained that a 20-foot setback rear setback would restrict the location of decks and accessory structures.


Commissioner Maturo asked if Mr. Diaz planned to keep the existing house as a duplex rather than remodel it to a single-family house.  Mr. Diaz stated that he intended to fix the duplex and sell it as is, but the prospective purchasers indicated that they intend to convert it into a single unit.


Commissioner Maturo asked what Mr. Diaz was planning to build on the vacant building site.  Mr. Diaz said he would either sell the lot or build a single-family house of approximately 2,000 square feet, excluding garage and decks.  He added that the zoning regulations would allow a house of up to 3,500 square feet.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what size trees Mr. Diaz planned to plant as replacement trees.  Mr. Diaz responded that the did not yet know what was available.  He said he believed the City set requirements for 15-gallon trees on a previous project.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what led Mr. Diaz to reconsider withdrawing the application.  Mr. Diaz explained that the variance would result in a better project for the applicant and could address some of the neighbors’ concerns.  He noted that he could remove part of the existing house and apply for a lot line adjustment without a variance, and that still remains as an option.


Michele Salmon asked for clarification of the zoning regulations applicable in the area.  She said she thought R-1 District zoning meant single-family residential, except for buildings that were previously grandfathered in.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that the site was within the R-1 District and that pre-existing duplexes would be allowed to remain.  He advised that, per State law, secondary dwelling units of up to 1,000 square feet in size may also be approved in the R-1 District.


Ms. Salmon observed that the purpose of Brisbane’s laws and zoning codes is to establish standards, and variances should be granted only for exceptional cases.  

Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that the applicant’s property does have some unique characteristics, including its greater-than-standard depth and steep slope, which resulted in the house being built toward the middle of the lot.


Ms. Salmon cautioned that the applicant’s promises might not be kept, and descriptions of future building plans could change.  She urged the City to make sure to include all of these issues in writing before approving a variance.


Frances Harrison presented a copy of the deed to her property, and noted there is no mention of an easement.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if staff had reviewed the deed.  Senior Planner Tune advised that staff cannot verify the rights of property owners under deeds.  He said the City Engineer is responsible for dealing with private sewer lines and determining their legality.  He noted that City Council has the ability to approve private sewer lines, but the Planning Commission lacks jurisdiction in this area.


Ms. Harrison noted the sewer line joins a T-line on her property and then goes down to a clean-out on City property.  She said becauses rod are not flexible, a snake must be used to clear any blockage above the T.  Ms. Harrison recognized Mr. Diaz’s concerns about pumping sewage uphill and instead suggested moving the sewer line so that it goes straight down to Sierra Point Road.


Linda Salmon remarked that Mr. Diaz’s property has a 35 percent slope, and she asked what the General Plan says about such slopes.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the General Plan requires geotechnical analysis for slopes over 20 percent.  Ms. Linda Salmon commented that it would not be fair for the City to grant a variance without having a geotechnical study.


Mr. Diaz reported that he obtained a geotechnical analysis, which indicates that construction can safely take place.  With respect to Ms. Harrison’s deed, Mr. Diaz clarified that easements would be shown in a title report rather than on a grant deed.


Acting Chairman Hawawini asked if the staff had reviewed Mr. Diaz’s geotechnical report.  Senior Planner Tune said the City Engineer and Building Department would review the geotechnical information when an application for a building permit is submitted.  Mr. Diaz stated that the geotechnical report had been provided to the City in preparation for doing foundation repairs on the site.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not participating, and Chairman Hunter absent during voting), and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo asked if the street could be widened without removing the oak tree near the road.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the City Engineer has not yet determined the best way to widen the street.


Acting Chairman Hawawini recommended adding a condition of approval requiring the oak tree to be preserved.  Senior Planner Tune pointed out that the oak tree is situated in front of the nonconforming duplex rather than in front of the proposed building site.  He said street widening typically is required for the frontage of new building sites, and in this case, staff brought up the possibility of requiring additional street widening as a potential condition.


Referring to Condition C, Commissioner Jameel asked why the staff recommended a 20-foot rear setback.  Senior Planner Tune said the condition was added in response to downhill neighbors who expressed concern about impacts on privacy in their own rear yards, and because the property is 110 feet deep, 10 feet deeper than standard.  He stated that a 20-foot setback would provide a good buffer between the subject property and its downhill neighbors.  He confirmed that a 10-foot setback is the standard in the zoning regulations.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what assurances, if any, the City had provided to Mr. Diaz.  Senior Planner Tune said the applicant had requested a determination about the status of the property and its development potential, and staff responded with a letter explaining the options.  He noted one of the options was to apply for a variance to adjust the lot line around the existing structure.  He emphasized that the staff’s letter made no guarantees about approval.


Community Development Director Prince said there are two basic requirements under State law for granting a variance:  one is unusual circumstances, which includes constraints based on size, shape, topography, and slope; and the other is that a variance not confer a special privilege, which can be addressed by imposing conditions or demonstrating that other similar variances have been granted.  He clarified that public opposition is not a basis for granting or denying a variance.  Director Prince added that variance decisions are not always clear-cut, since various facts can be interpreted differently.


Commissioner Jameel commented that members of the public raised significant concerns about developing the site, such as slope stability and tree preservation.  He noted that many of these issues are addressed as part of the building permit process.  He expressed his opinion that it would not be appropriate for the Planning Commission to consider those factors in deciding whether to grant a variance.  He observed that if during that process it is determined that the site cannot be safely developed or that sewer issues are not properly addressed, a building permit will not be issued.  He recommended that neighbors express their concerns in this regard to the City Engineer.


Commissioner Jameel noted that State law clearly indicates the existing duplex is allowed to remain on the property.


To address concerns about the oak tree near the street, Commissioner Jameel proposed adding a condition requiring that the tree be protected when the road is widened.  He noted that it might be possible to widen the road elsewhere.  


Acting Chairman Hawawini drew attention to Condition G, requiring road widening in front of both lots.


Commissioner Jameel recalled previous situations when applicants have been allowed to remove protected trees and replace them with new trees elsewhere.  He recommended specifying three replacement oak trees of a certain minimum size.  


Commissioner Jameel said he was inclined to approve the variance request, based on the site’s special circumstances, with certain conditions which staff would be responsible to enforce.


Regarding the setback requirement in Condition C, Commissioner Jameel indicated that 10 feet would be acceptable.  As an alternative, he suggested rewording that condition to prohibit any fixed structure except a deck from extending into the 20-foot setback.


Commissioner Maturo observed that the existing oak tree on the site might eventually die because of the severe pruning.  She said the City has regulations allowing for a 3-to-1 replacement of heritage trees, so there is precedent in that regard.


Commissioner Maturo indicated that she was pleased that the applicant submitted a geotechnical report because she would be reluctant to grant a variance to create two buildable sites without that information.  She recommended confirming that the site is developable before granting a variance.


Commissioner Maturo stated that she was not convinced that this application presented a case of hardship or special circumstances.  She said she tended to view homeowners differently than investors, and she questioned whether Mr. Diaz would suffer any hardship by not being able to sell off a reconfigured building site.   For these reasons, Commissioner Maturo indicated that she was not inclined to approve a variance now.


Commissioner Jameel said he had questions about the geotechnical issues.  Acting Chairman Hawawini pointed out that geotechnical analysis was the responsibility of the City Engineer and would be addressed as part of the building permit process.  Commissioner Jameel observed that geotechnical issues like slope stability are considered when subdividing a site.  He agreed that the safety and feasibility of construction would be determined before a building permit is issued.


Acting Chairman Hawawini asked how the dispute over sewer easements affected the decision before the Planning Commission.  Director Prince said the easement dispute was a civil matter between the two property owners.  He noted the City Engineer’s responsibility is to ensure proper sewer connections and functionality.


Director Prince pointed out that the existing duplex shows the land is stable enough for some building, and the width of the proposed building site has no bearing on its geotechnical status.  He emphasized that these are issues that will be considered as part of the building permit process.


Acting Chairman Hawawini asked if it was appropriate for the chair to make a motion.  Special Legal Counsel Leiter advised that the chair could make a motion.


Director Prince noted that it might be wise to continue the matter until Chairman Hunter was present.  Commissioner Jameel said he saw no reason to continue this item.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the variance with a revised Condition C to allow decks within the 20 ft. rear setback, replacement of the existing oak tree on an inch-by-inch basis with replacement oaks totaling the existing tree’s diameter, and an additional condition requiring that the sewer line comply with the Municipal Code.  


Commissioner Maturo recommended adding a condition prohibiting variances for development of the proposed building site.  Commissioners expressed support for adding this condition, but no one seconded Commissioner Jameel’s amended motion.


Commissioner Maturo moved to postpone a vote until the next meeting.


Acting Chairman Hawawini proposed deferring a vote until later in the meeting when Chairman Hunter was present.  Commissioner Maturo noted the issue might be moot because Chairman Hunter had advocated working for greater conformity.


Acting Chairman Hawawini seconded Commissioner Jameel’s motion as amended.  Commissioner Maturo’s motion died for lack of a second.


The motion was approved, 2 - 1 (Commissioner Maturo opposed, Commissioner Lentz not participating, and Chairman Hunter absent during voting).


At 8:50 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Hunter arrived during the break and reconvened the meeting at 9:00 p.m.


Chairman Hunter said that before proceeding to other agenda items, a request has been made that the Commission reconsider its decision on the variance.


Commissioner Maturo made a motion to reconsider the Commission’s action.  She said she assumed that at least three votes would be necessary to approve the variance.  


Director Prince said that if the Planning Commission was going to reconsider its decision, he would recommend continuing the matter to the next meeting to provide an opportunity to notify the applicant and members of the public who had left during the break.


Commissioner Hawawini recalled that when he first joined the Planning Commission, there was a situation where he voted on an item without being fully aware of the implications.  He said he sympathized with Commissioner Maturo and seconded her motion for reconsideration.  The motion was approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Jameel abstaining, and Commissioner Lentz not participating).


Chairman Hunter questioned whether Commissioner Jameel should abstain, having been present during the Commission’s deliberations.  


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the July 12 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not participating).


Director Prince clarified that the Commission was continuing its reconsideration of the variance decision.  He said he would check with the City Attorney about abstentions.


Commissioner Hawawini proposed hearing from Mr. Diaz and Ms. Linda Salmon.  Director Prince said he had no problem receiving comments from the applicant, but recommended deferring comments from members of the public until the next meeting.


Mr. Diaz said he was dismayed at the Planning Commission’s action after having approved the variance.  Chairman Hunter clarified that the Planning Commission has the ability to reconsider a vote.  He said Commissioner Maturo was not aware that the motion could be approved by a vote of 2-1.  Chairman Hunter added that staff will consult with the City Attorney to confirm the legality of the reconsideration and the procedural rules.


Mr. Diaz observed that the Commission voted to approve the variance, and he asked whether the approval currently stands.  Director Prince said the Commission will be reconsidering the action at its next meeting.  

2.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the Mix of Uses and Subarea Policies & Programs for the Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point Subareas


Commission Lentz rejoined the proceedings.  Commissioner Hawawini announced that he had to leave at 10:15 p.m.  He suggested proceeding with the General Plan update until about 10:00 p.m., and then taking a brief staff report on the first New Business item.


Commissioner Hawawini advised that the applicant for the Bank of America sign review had requested a continuation, so the Planning Commission would not be hearing that item at this meeting.


Community Development Director Prince noted the Planning Commission met jointly with the City Council on June 25 to discuss design issues regarding public spaces at Sierra Point.  He said the meeting packet includes aerial photographs, a build-out and ownership summary, information on land use designations and zoning regulations, and a matrix showing proposed revisions to the General Plan policies and programs for the Sierra Point Subarea.


Director Prince noted that in the late 1970s, Sierra Point was planned as a suburban-style office park with a hotel, convention center, restaurants, and recreational uses.  He stated that the Sierra Point Subarea consists of 105 gross acres in 16 parcels, with approximately 950,000 square feet of developed space.  He said there are currently 387 hotel rooms and about 39.5 undeveloped acres in five parcels.  The land use designation for Sierra Point is Commercial-Retail-Office, with an employment density of 1.66 to 3.22 employees per 1,000 square feet and a 4.8 floor area ratio. 


Director Prince stated that the City has received a development proposal from Slough Estates to construct a biotech campus on 22 acres in the southern portion of Sierra Point, and United Paragon Corporation (UPC) is proposing an 800-room hotel.  He noted that the current corporate-style architecture of Sierra Point does not lend itself to an urban design that creates a welcoming public space.  He said that at the June 25 joint meeting, the City Council conceptually approved the idea of land trades to create a public plaza and a green space along the Marina shoreline.  Director Prince indicated that an environmental impact report (EIR) has been drafted for the Slough Estates project.  He said that Sierra Point already has a development agreement, master plan, and design guidelines.  


Director Prince reviewed and discussed the proposed revisions to the General Plan policies and programs for the Sierra Point Subarea.  He drew attention to Policy 230.1, calling for updating the design guidelines to create a small plaza, park, and other enhancements to the public area; Policy 230.2, regarding ground-floor retail commercial uses around the public plaza/park; and Policy 230.3, to ensure that private development supports and contributes to Sierra Point’s sense of place and public realm.  He said staff recommends replacing Program 231a with new language about improving pedestrian and bicycle access between Sierra Point and the rest of Brisbane.


Commissioner Jameel noted that the type of retail commercial development reflected in Policy 230.2 has not yet been defined.  Director Prince confirmed that understanding.  He said the existing Policy 230 talks about seeking opportunities to enhance commercial services, and the new policies provide greater direction regarding the public plaza and the areas surrounding that space.


Commissioner Jameel expressed support for the proposed revision to Program 231a.  He recommended adding a new policy to explore a secondary access route to and from Sierra Point.  He said that every development should have at least two points of egress in case of emergency.  He suggested considering an alternate egress route near the South San Francisco boundary.


Director Prince stated that there are two egress points, Sierra Point Parkway under the freeway and the freeway itself.  Commissioner Jameel noted that freeway ramps and underpasses could be damaged by strong earthquakes, making the entire area inaccessible.  Chairman Hunter commented that there is a locked bridge at the southwestern corner of Sierra Point that could be used in case of emergency.  Director Prince expressed support for adding a policy to investigate other access routes.  Chairman Hunter recommended developing an evacuation plan and making people aware of egress options.


Commissioner Hawawini said he thought the hotel development being proposed by UPC consisted of a combination of hotel rooms and condominiums.  Director Prince stated that the City Council conceptually reviewed UPC’s proposal for an 800-room hotel/condo resort, half hotel rooms and half condominiums.  He added that the UPC application is not yet complete, and the location of the project might have to be moved farther north to accommodate a public plaza toward the south.  Commissioner Hawawini expressed interest in hearing from the public regarding possible land uses at Sierra Point.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there were any prohibited uses.  Director Prince responded that unlike the Baylands, there is no expressed prohibition of residential use at Sierra Point.  He said allowed uses for the Commercial-Retail-Office land use designation are specified, and applicants can request other uses, including residential.


Chairman Hunter noted that Sierra Point is the only true waterfront area in Brisbane, and this resource should be honored and respected in the General Plan.  He observed that Policy 230 talks about developing commercial services for users of the Marina and office park, and he clarified that these uses should also serve Brisbane in general.


Chairman Hunter noted that Policy 230.2 refers to “the public park/plaza,” which reflects a specific concept of a public space near the eastern edge of the site.  He recommended broadening the language to say, “Support the development of ground-floor commercial retail uses in Sierra Point.”  Director Prince acknowledged that Policy 230.2 was included in anticipation of the Council’s approval of a public plaza.  He noted it might be more appropriate to consider adding this policy after the Council discusses the design guidelines.


Commissioners suggested taking input from property owners and members of the public before working on language revisions.


Chairman Hunter invited comments from members of the public.


Dana Dillworth commented that it seemed premature to be considering General Plan policies and programs based on development proposals that have not yet been investigated or approved.  She said the existing redevelopment plan for Sierra Point needs to be updated to reflect advances in science and technology.  She noted that Sierra Point is situated on a municipal landfill that was not subject to today’s more stringent standards, and she questioned whether information from the 1970s regarding the site’s safety was still valid.


Ms. Dillworth stated that her research on the internet research found some violations at Sierra Point.  She emphasized the need to find out more about the status of the land before making any decisions.  She said long-term health effects are still unknown.  Ms. Dillworth referred to California’s Low-Impact Development Sustainable Stormwater Management program and recommended incorporating wastewater treatment systems, as required by current law.


Ms. Dillworth noted that information presented at the June 25 joint meeting with the City Council was not included in the materials for this meeting.  For example, she said, Tung & Bottomley, the City’s consultants, recommended reducing the roads and adding more people.  She pointed out that this could create more dangerous situations if the site needs to be evacuated after a disaster.


Ms. Dillworth urged the City to consider alternatives rather than just moving forward with a hotel and public plaza.  Ms. Dillworth said that when citizens visited Sierra Point during the placemaking workshops, none of the participants wanted residential uses there, but there was interest in commercial-retail development.  


Ms. Dillworth observed that it might make more sense to put denser and larger buildings closer to the freeway and siting the lower and smaller buildings near the Marina to keep the shoreline area open and peaceful.  She recommended creating a looped roadway along the waterfront and Marina so people can better enjoy the beauty of the Bay.


Chairman Hunter noted that the City Council decided on June 25 to have the Planning Commission review the development proposal, so there will be an opportunity to consider the concerns raised by Ms. Dillworth as part of that process.  He asked the staff to make sure toxicity issues are adequately addressed in the Health and Safety Element.


Commissioner Lentz encouraged Ms. Dillworth to submit draft language for recommended new policies and programs.


Terry O’Connell expressed support for providing open space, public areas, and recreational opportunities at Sierra Point.  She said people in Brisbane would benefit from more walking trails, and she advocated a larger park around the perimeter of Sierra Point rather than a park enclosed by surrounding development. 


Michele Salmon recommended that that the City provide maps showing the tentative land trades being considered.  She asked for an explanation of the conditions for the lease between the Redevelopment Agency and Opus for development of retail space at Sierra Point.  She said she liked the idea of a public plaza and a shoreline walking trail, and she applauded the City’s efforts to provide more open space.  Ms. Salmon questioned the relatively small area of the proposed public park, about one acre, compared to the 3 million square feet of  commercial development.


Director Prince clarified that the entire build-out of Sierra Point would be about 3 million square feet.  He said the City is considering moving the proposed hotel north to make room for the public plaza.


Ms. Salmon commented that after major earthquakes, people need a safe haven away from tall buildings and glass windows.  She recommended taking this into account when designing the open space and the space between buildings at Sierra Point.  Ms. Salmon pointed out that Sierra Point’s isolation and limited access will be challenges in an emergency situation.   She supported efforts to reduce the overall land coverage and density to reflect the need for safety.


Chairman Hunter noted that a waterfront park could provide access for ferries and boats if the freeways and roadways are disrupted.


Ms. Salmon said she would like to see direct access to the water for windsurfers and kayakers incorporated in the General Plan.


Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that on landfills, it might be safer for people to remain in buildings after earthquakes than seeking refuge outside.


Linda Salmon proposed revising Policy 230 to read, “Encourage the development of commercial services for the users of the Marina, occupants of the office park, and the people of Brisbane.”  At the end of Policy 230.1, she suggested adding “and other improvements and enhancements to the public areas that will allow easy access to the Bay, both visually and by pedestrian users, all around the waterfront.”  For Policy 230.2, she recommended adding “and carefully consider the recommendations of the City’s design team to enhance this direction, including ideas of extending current residential rights of boaters to hotels and businesses.”  She explained that her intent was to encourage exploration of live-work development.


In Policy 230.3, Ms. Salmon proposed adding “including the addition of solar and wind power.”  She recommended a new Policy 230.4:  “Encourage the transition from open-air exposed parking lots to parking in structures for environmental and viewshed purposes.”  She suggested adding Policy 232:  “Seek opportunities to improve public transit opportunities for the area and to encourage the development and implementation of a light-rail/tramcar system to connect with Central Brisbane and the Baylands transportation hub, and also to encourage a small waterfront transit/ferry port with connections to San Francisco to the north and/or points south.”


Tom Heinz questioned the premise of an eastern terminus for the roadway and recommended exploring other alternatives, including a northern or southern terminus or moving the road.  He thought these options would be cheaper than land swaps.



Chairman Hunter said the idea behind the land swap was to prevent building on the eastern end of the site.  He agreed that alternatives should be considered. 


Chairman Hunter proposed proceeding to the first item of New Business and then returning to finish Old Business.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
Northeast Ridge; Proposed Modification of the Vested Tentative Map for the Northeast Ridge


Commissioner Maturo announced that she was recusing herself from participation in the discussion of this item because she lived within 500 feet of the affected area.  She left the dais and departed from the room.


Special Legal Counsel Leiter said the listing of the Callippe Silverspot butterfly as an endangered species requires a modification of the 1989 Vested Tentative Map for the Northeast Ridge to protect the Callippe and enhance the survival of both the Callippe and the Mission Blue butterflies.  She explained that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is the regulatory agency responsible for ensuring protection of the butterfly habit, and the County of San Mateo, as the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) operator, and City of Brisbane have been working in conjunction with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 


Special Counsel Leiter noted that the decision before the Planning Commission is approval of changes to the Vested Tentative Map.  She said the purpose of her presentation at this meeting was to inform the Commission and members of the public about the documents that will be used in making the decision.  She added that copies of all documents will be available at City Hall and at the Brisbane Library.


Special Counsel Leiter suggested that the Planning Commission schedule a visit or visits to the project site.  She recommended setting July 12 for a public hearing to begin the environmental review process for the proposed project.


Commissioners expressed support for visiting the site.  After some discussion, the they decided to schedule field trips for July 7 at 10:30 a.m. and July 10 at 6:00 p.m., and to hold the public hearing at the Commission’s July 12 meeting.


Chairman Hunter noted that Ken McIntire had requested an opportunity to address the Commission on this item.


Ken McIntire, Director of San Bruno Mountain Watch, stated that his organization opposes the project because it will jeopardize endangered species habitat.  He noted that the first item in the Callippe habitat plan developed by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is not allowing more habitat to be taken.  He urged the Commission to read the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s entire biological opinion, not just the conclusion.


Michele Salmon expressed concern that installation of story poles for the field trips could disrupt the habitat.  Special Counsel Leiter said a site activity permit will be required to install story poles, and the effort will be coordinated with the regulatory agencies.  She explained that story poles will be placed between the existing street and the eucalyptus grove to identify the boundaries of the proposed development.  Special Counsel Leiter added that care will be taken to avoid disturbing any endangered habitat.


Commissioner Hawawini excused himself from the meeting at 10:20 p.m.
OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


2.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the Mix of Uses and Subarea Policies & Programs for the Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point Subareas


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the meeting of July 12.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Hawawini and Maturo absent during voting).

NEW BUSINESS (Continued)


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  70 Old County Road; Sign Review SR-4-07; Planning Director’s referral of Sign Review Application to revise internally illuminated monument sign and to replace 2 existing wall signs with 4 internally illuminated fascia signs; Tami Behel, Sign Productions, applicant; Bank of America, owner; APN 005-212-120


Chairman Hunter noted that the applicant requested a continuation of this matter to the next meeting.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the meeting of July 12.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Hawawini and Maturo absent during voting).


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  385 Valley Drive; Sign Review SR-6-07; Sign Program Amendment to allow a total of 183.5 sq. ft. of signage on two street frontages; Pitco Foods, applicant; Harvest Properties for CALSTRS, owner; APN 005-172-040


Senior Planner Tune said 385 Valley Drive has over 400 feet of frontage on Valley Drive and over 600 feet of frontage on South Hill Drive.  He noted the Planning Commission approved a sign program for the property in 1996 that allowed approximately 136 square feet of signage, 50 square feet of which could face the secondary frontage on South Hill Drive.  He stated that Pitco Foods received sign review approval to place its signage on one of the two existing monument signs and to install two wall signs at the northwest corner of the warehouse, but the previous sign program did not allow enough sign area to accommodate a proposed third sign over the warehouse entrance, or to accommodate the company’s slogan on the other signs, or a new signage on second monument sign.


Senior Planner Tune stated that Pitco Foods is requesting approval for 94.5 square feet of signage on Valley Drive and 89 square feet on South Hill Drive, for a total of 183.5 square feet.  He observed that this amount of signage fits the scale of the property and the building.  He described the appearance and orientation of the proposed signs and recommended conditional approval.


Commissioner Lentz asked for an explanation of the limitations in the existing sign ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune said the ordinance allows up to 100 square feet total, with up to 50 square feet of that allowed to face the secondary frontage.  He stated that the 100-square-foot maximum was apparently adopted in response to concerns about excessive signage on Visitacion Avenue rather than in Crocker Park.


Chairman Hunter asked if including the business name on the monument sign would reduce the amount allowed on the building, and Senior Planner Tune confirmed that understanding.  


At 10:30 p.m., Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, who had rejoined the meeting, to continue the meeting until 11:00 p.m.  The motion was approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini absent during voting).


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


William Loucks, director of marketing, Pacific Grove Service, Inc. and Pittsburgh Wholesale Grocers, doing business as Pitco Foods, said his company was looking forward to opening in Brisbane.  He stated that the existing monument sign on Valley Drive is a directional sign.  He noted that the building has been restructured, and the main entrance was moved to the warehouse facing South Hill Drive.  Mr. Loucks explained that the additional signage is needed to make the entrance more visible to customers and to accommodate the company’s motto.


Chairman Hunter asked if the sign over the main entrance would be the same size and height as the signs on the corner of the building.  Mr. Loucks responded that the signs will be the same size and height.  He noted the view from the intersection is obstructed by trees, and the two signs at the corner of the building are located some distance from the building entrance on South Hill Drive.


Commissioner Maturo asked for clarification as to the size and location of the existing signs.  Mr. Loucks showed photographs of the signs and pointed out their locations.  He explained that the additional signage is being requested to install the company’s logo and name above the main warehouse entrance and to add the motto to the existing signs.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the nature of Pitco Foods’ business.  Mr. Loucks stated that Pitco Foods is a large wholesale food store serving different types of businesses and merchants, as well church groups and athletic organizations.


Linda Salmon noted that when Crocker Park was first designed and built, it was intended to be a garden-style industrial park.  She preferred discreet monument signs over highly visible, obtrusive signs.  She clarified that she welcomed this new business, but objected to the design and locations of the proposed signs as being out of keeping with the park-like setting of Crocker Park.  


Dana Dillworth mentioned that larger signs may require more lighting and more energy use.  She said people at the Northeast Ridge would not want more illumination.  She suggested requiring solar-powered illumination and prohibiting night lighting.  


Mr. Loucks responded that the signs will not be lit at night.  Chairman Hunter added that an existing illuminated sign was removed.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Maturo moved, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini absent during voting), and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz agreed with Ms. Salmon that Crocker Park was originally designed to be a garden-like industrial park.  He expressed reservations about allowing larger and more visible signs.  He noted the applicant should be required to stay within the allowable limit.


Commissioner Maturo concurred.  She recommended maintaining the garden style of Crocker Park.  She suggested that the applicant consider placing signs in better locations to direct customers to the main entrance.  She added that she drives by the property daily and finds the existing signs to be large enough to be visible.


Chairman Hunter welcomed the applicant to Brisbane and commended the company for providing a worthwhile service to local business customers.  He emphasized the importance of protecting the park-like setting of Crocker Park.  He observed that monument signs are generally lower and more tasteful than large, bright wall signs.  Chairman Hunter encouraged the applicant to consider means of informing customers the store’s new location.


Commissioner Jameel suggested making better use of the existing monument sign, which is visible from both Valley and South Hill Drives.  


Chairman Hunter recommended that the applicant consider ways of using the existing signage allotment more effectively.


Commissioner Maturo moved to deny the proposed sign program amendment.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini absent during voting).


4.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3708 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-6-07, 5-year extension of Use Permit UP-3-06 for contractor’s storage yard; Joseph Gilmartin, Oro Holdings, LLC, applicant & owner; APN 007-350-100 & -110


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is requesting a five-year extension of the use permit for an outdoor contractor’s storage yard.  He stated that the conditions of approval require material stored outside to not exceed the height of the 6-foot chain-link fence along the front of the property, except for the materials behind the existing building, which cannot be stacked more than 15 feet high.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the use is consistent with the current General Plan, but because it is being updated, staff recommends that the use permit be approved for one year only, by which time the update is expected to be complete.


Commissioner Jameel expressed concern about outdoor storage areas, fire safety and enforcement issues.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there had been any complaints about the materials stored at the site.  Senior Planner Tune responded that there have been no complaints, and the code enforcement officer has visited the site to ensure ongoing compliance with the conditions.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Joe Gilmartin, property owner and applicant, requested a five-year renewal of the use permit.  He noted that since the use permit was approved last year, all of the issues of concern have been addressed, and the property has been in compliance.  He added that the owners have no intention of storing more materials.  He expressed interest in developing the property eventually.


Mr. Gilmartin expressed concern that the City could update the General Plan to prohibit outdoor storage in the Southwest Bayshore Subarea, the only source of revenue from the property for the company.  He said grandfathering the use to allow it to continue pending future development would alleviate this worry.


Senior Planner Tune explained that when extension of a use permit is being considered, one of the findings required is consistency with the General Plan.  He said that if the General Plan no longer allows a given use, the use permit could not be extended.


Community Development Director Prince noted that this issue was discussed when the Planning Commission considered allowable uses for the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.  He recalled that the Commission determined that the inherent nature of outdoor storage makes it unattractive, especially for along the entrance to town, and the Commission recommended phasing out this type of use.  Director Prince added that the General Plan has not yet been adopted, and the process of environmental review and public hearings is likely to take about a year.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the City Council had reviewed the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.  Director Prince replied that the Council reviewed the Planning Commission’s recommendations and generally supported the revisions proposed.


At 11:00 p.m., Commissioner Jameel made a motion to continue the meeting until 11:30 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini absent during voting).


Mr. Gilmartin said the applicant purchased the property with the expectation that the site could be used for outdoor storage until it was developed.


Linda Salmon expressed support for encouraging some blue-collar industry in Brisbane, consistent with the town’s roots, but noted that blight should be discouraged.  She encouraged people in the community to work together to make the southeast entrance to town better.  She favored only a one-year extension of the use permit.  


Dana Dillworth commented that during the past year, it appears that someone cut vertical swaths on the slope above the site, possibly as the resulting of surveying.  She expressed concern about drainage from the hillside and recommended that the City take action beyond use permit conditions to make sure stormwater is properly managed.  She noted that outdoor storage of herbicides and pesticides should be prohibited to prevent migration of contaminants to the Bay.


Commissioner Maturo observed that Condition B prohibits storage of herbicides or pesticides at the site without the approval of the HCP operator.


Chairman Hunter asked Mr. Gilmartin about systems to manage stormwater runoff and drainage.  Mr. Gilmartin said his business is required to develop stormwater prevention plans for its projects, and the company is well aware of applicable regulations.  He pointed out that there is a vegetated barrier between the site and the road to filter any sediments in runoff, and no toxic chemicals are stored on the premises.  Mr. Gilmartin indicated that most of the materials inside the building are documents, furniture, and small tools.  He noted that the chain-link fence is in good condition, and it has slats to screen the area from view.  He stated that K-rails were added in one section to create more of a secure barrier.


Commissioner Jameel asked if any railroad ties were being stored.  Mr. Gilmartin stated that the only wood remaining on the site is timber from a freeway construction project.  He advised that there is no wood containing preservatives or creosote.


Commissioner Maturo commented that she has noticed a flatbed trailer parked in the driveway.  Mr. Gilmartin said the truck and small trailer had been removed eight or nine months ago, and the only remaining equipment is a forklift and a boom.  Commissioner Maturo asked if Mr. Gilmartin would object to a condition requiring trailers to be parked inside the yard rather than on the driveway.  Mr. Gilmartin responded that he had no problem with that condition.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini absent during voting) and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel recommended a one-year extension.  Commissioner Maturo proposed adding a condition prohibiting vehicle storage on the driveway outside the fenced yard.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve a one-year extension with the added condition.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini absent during voting).


5.
PUBLIC HEARING:  455 Alvarado Street; Use Permit UP-7-07; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept 5 parking spaces (including partially off-site/subcompact space) for proposed single-family residence and detached secondary dwelling unit; Philip Marks, applicant & owner; APN 007-381-080


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant was proposing to convert the existing house into a secondary dwelling unit and to build a new primary dwelling toward the rear of the site.  To avoid grading and preserve landscaping on the site and along the street, the applicant requests that the City’s parking requirement of two covered spaces, two on-/off-street spaces, and two on-site standard-size spaces be reduced to accept two new garage spaces off Visitacion Avenue, two on-/off-street spaces along Alvarado Street, and one subcompact space next to the existing house.


Senior Planner Tune noted that the decision for the Planning Commission is to determine whether it was more important to provide additional parking or to reduce the amount of grading and preserve the landscaping.  He advised that the staff report presents eight different alternatives, with a description of their advantages and disadvantages.  He said there are precedents supporting each alternative.  In all cases, the applicant would be required to remove the existing steps within the Alvarado Street right-of-way to improve the parking situation there.


Senior Planner Tune indicated that the first two alternatives would fully comply with the City’s parking requirements and not require a Use Permit, but would involve the most grading.  The next alternatives preserve some landscaping behind the house, but would require additional grading and paving on the Visitacion Avenue side of the site.  


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes orienting the new garage to screen it from view from Visitacion Avenue.  In addition to 2 on/off-street spaces on Alvarado Street, two alternatives for an additional space are proposed, either as a subcompact parking space beside the existing house, which would partially block the sidewalk, or squeezed in along Alvarado Street and extending in front of the property next door.  

Senior Planner Tune stated that because the total floor area of the new house, excluding the garage, would be less than 2,700 square feet, a reduction in the number of parking spaces for the new house may be appropriate.  To locate all of these spaces off-street would require lengthening the driveway a little more than proposed, he said.  Staff recommended that, given the amount of new construction and grading proposed, not only should the driveway be lengthened, but standard-size off-street spaces, accessible independently from the parking for the primary unit, should be provided off street, adjoining the driveway. 

Chairman Hunter asked if parking along the street would obstruct the view of traffic negotiating the intersection, given the property’s location on a corner.  Senior Planner Tune responded that staff considered this problem, and the recommended alternative would shift parking away from the corner.


Commissioner Lentz said his primary concern about the site was its location on a corner with heavy traffic.  He indicated that he would prefer to have the parking on the site for that reason.


At 11:30 p.m., Commissioner Jameel proposed continuing this matter to the next meeting.  He said he had early-morning commitment and needed to leave soon.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Philip Marks, applicant, said the unique building has been on this corner since 1934.  He noted that his design would preserve the site’s character and retain all the trees.  He questioned the need for 6 parking spaces for the existing two-and-a-half bedrooms and proposed three additional bedrooms in the two units.  


Mr. Marks indicated that the proposed two-car garage will not be visible from Visitacion Avenue.  He said cutting the driveway farther along the slope would eliminate his landscaping and create a wind-tunnel effect.  He asked the Planning Commission to approve his original application.  He noted that Alternative 5, reorienting the subcompact space beside the existing house so that it would not block the sidewalk, would be his second choice.  Referring to his photographs, he also noted that it is also feasible to fit three parallel parking spaces along Alvarado Street.

Commissioner Jameel made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion died for lack of a second.


After some discussion, the Commission decided to complete the remaining agenda items.  Commissioner Jameel excused himself from the meeting at 11:30 p.m.


Linda Salmon commended the applicant for preserving the “old barn,” the trees, and the slope.  She advocated more trees and less parking.  She noted the applicant is trying to keep the feel of old Brisbane, and she recommended approving his proposal.


Michele Salmon noted the staff report finds that the project will not be detrimental or injurious to the neighborhood, that strict enforcement of parking requirements is not necessary, and that similar exceptions have been allowed for other projects.  She said she appreciated Mr. Mark’s attempts to preserve the character and retain the beauty of the lot, but she expressed concern about allowing too many exceptions to City standards.  She clarified that she was not objecting to this project as much as to the general practice of approving exceptions.  Ms. Salmon pointed out that Visitacion Avenue is one of the few main arteries leading up the hill, and not meeting parking requirements will put more stress on the infrastructure of Brisbane.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Maturo moved, seconded by Chairman Hunter, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Hawawini and Jameel absent during voting).


Commissioner Maturo said she appreciated the applicant’s desire to save the hillside and the trees, but shared some of Michele Salmon’s concerns about allowing parking exceptions, given the existing parking shortage in Central Brisbane.


Chairman Hunter asked whether Commissioner Maturo favored one of the staff alternatives or the applicant’s proposal, and Commissioner Maturo said she would prefer an alternative that complies with the City’s parking requirements.


Commissioner Lentz recognized that downhill traffic tends to go fast, and adding a second unit will increase the density at this corner.  He said he liked the idea of minimizing grading and protecting trees and thought the applicant’s proposal provided sufficient parking for the site.


Chairman Hunter observed that the rear of the existing “barn-like” house has a shed roof, and he asked if that section was a garage or a living space.  Mr. Marks replied that the shed roof covers habitable space.  He said that when he moved in, the floor was covered with two thick slabs of concrete, one of which he removed to better utilize the interior space.  He clarified that there is plenty of room for parking on the site.  He noted that four cars park in front of his house, and other cars park along Visitacion Avenue.


Mr. Marks realized that he could redesign his project to avoid needing a parking exception, but was interested in making the project aesthetically pleasing, retaining the trees to block the wind, and incorporating solar power and green building features.  He said having to accommodate more parking would mean reorienting the proposed house, resulting in a less attractive project.


Chairman Hunter noted that the Planning Commission has been considering reducing parking requirements for projects under 2,700 square feet.  He said he would like to see as much on-site parking as possible to minimize traffic hazards.  He observed that Alternatives 1 and 2 provide the most on-site parking.


Commissioner Lentz said he thought the applicant’s proposal was reasonable and that there was plenty of parking for the project along Alvarado Street and off of Visitacion Avenue.  He recommended accepting five parking spaces.


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the use permit as proposed by the applicant.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Hunter and approved, 2 - 1 (Commissioner Maturo opposed, Commissioners Hawawini and Jameel absent during voting).

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


There were no items initiated by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


There were no items initiated by the Commission.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of July 12, 2007.  The motion was approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Hawawini and Jameel absent during voting) and the meeting was adjourned at 11:50 p.m.
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